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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of December 4, 2008

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Lentz, Munir, Parker, and Chairperson Maturo

Absent:
Commissioner Hunter

Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Parker proposed moving “New Business” before “Old Business.”


Commissioner Parker moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.
PRESENTATION


1.
Resolution of Appreciation for Former Planning Commissioner George Hawawini


Chairperson Maturo read a resolution of appreciation for former Planning Commissioner George Hawawini.  She presented a framed copy of the resolution to Mr. Hawawini and thanked him for his service to the City.

Commissioners expressed their appreciation to Commissioner Hawawini for his unique perspective, leadership, courtesy, and thoughtfulness and wished him well in his future endeavors.


Mr. Hawawini said he enjoyed his four years on the Planning Commission, and he thanked the Commission for recognizing him. He added that he missed his interaction with fellow Commissioners and staff.   
CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of November 13, 2008 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Lentz drew attention to the third paragraph on Page 5.  He clarified that he was not recommending a compacted sand surface for the entire trail, but only a compacted sand surface for the borders of the trail to provide a firmer surface for bicycles.  He suggested revising the language accordingly.

Commissioner Munir moved to approve the November 13 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and unanimously approved. 
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Planning Commission received a letter from Carolyn Moore regarding the “Old Business” item and some informational items from staff.   

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  (55) Industrial Way; Use Permit UP-10-098; extension of Use Permit UP-9-06 for outside storage of vehicles and equipment on southern portion of vacant lot; Richard Hill, The Davey Tree Expert Company, applicant; Brisbane Bayshore Properties/Universal Paragon Corporation for Sierra Hotel Management Corp., owner; APN Ptn. 005-312-070

Senior Planner Tune said Davey Tree is requesting an extension of a use permit to store vehicles and equipment on the vacant lot adjoining their warehouse for the duration of the term of its lease.  He reviewed the findings necessary for the Planning Commission to grant a use permit extension.  He advised that the applicant has taken certain measures to control stormwater, dust, and erosion, and staff recommends that those be continued.  He drew attention to the staff report for a list of other recommended conditions. 

Commissioner Lentz asked if the application was any different from what the Commission approved last time.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the application was essentially the same.  He said there were no complaints about the current use.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Richard Hill, district manager for Davey Tree, stated that the site will be used to continue existing operations.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Parker, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Munir noted that the Planning Commission had previously discussed this application at length, and all of the previously approved conditions had been included.  He recommended conditional approval.  Commissioner Lentz agreed.

Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally approve the use permit as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  R-1, R-2, R-3, R-BA, NCRO-2, SCRO-1 and PD Districts; Zoning Text Amendment RZ-3-08; Affordable Housing Ordinance; Negative Declaration; City of Brisbane, applicant

Senior Planner Tune noted that state law requires the City to adopt density bonus provisions, and the General Plan’s Housing Element calls for adopting inclusionary housing requirements.  He said the proposed ordinance, developed after many study sessions and with considerable input from the City’s attorneys, addresses both of these requirements.

Senior Planner Tune explained that density bonus provisions allow more units than would otherwise be permitted in exchange for the developer making a certain percentage of units affordable, providing senior housing, donating land, or providing a childcare center.  In addition, the city must grant certain incentives, which may include modifications to development standards, to facilitate provision of the affordable units.  Senior Planner Tune referred to the staff report for a more detailed summary of state law requirements.


Senior Planner Tune said the proposed ordinance adopts the minimum state density bonus requirements.  He stated that although the City’s Housing Element called for greater density bonuses for housing for certain types of households with special needs, staff determined that the changes in the state density bonus law since then, essentially increasing the minimum density bonus percentage and the number of required incentives, adequately address this intention.  He also noted that the California Building Code currently requires that 10 percent of units in multifamily buildings be designed to be accessible to persons with disabilities.  

Senior Planner Tune noted that when the City updates the Housing Element next year, the ordinance could be refined to increase the density bonuses greater than the 35 percent maximum provided by state law for projects with more than 11 percent of their units affordable to very-low-income households, such as Habitat for Humanity projects, if need to help meet Brisbane’s regional housing needs allocation targets.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the Housing Element called for an inclusionary housing ordinance that would require a certain number of units in new developments to be affordable to low- and moderate-income households, without discouraging infill multi-family development, adding to the costs of market-rate units, or resulting in windfall profits to any purchaser.  He drew attention to the chart on Page 6 of the previous staff report showing the number of required affordable units for projects of different sizes.  He explained that affordable units would be split between moderate-, low-, and very-low-income households.  He reviewed the formula for calculating sales price or rent for inclusionary units based on median income levels in San Mateo County.


Senior Planner Tune noted that inclusionary units must remain affordable for at least 45 years for single-family homes and 55 years for rental units.  He said the ordinance addresses transfer of ownership and income eligibility.  He advised that the ordinance allows inclusionary units to be smaller in size than market-rate units as an incentive to help developers recover the costs of providing the inclusionary units.


Senior Planner Tune commented that the proposed ordinance does not address the potential for the density bonus program to encourage property owners to replace existing low-density rental housing with higher-density development.  He asked whether the Commission wished to add language to the ordinance similar to the existing provisions in the Municipal Code regarding condominium and mobilehome park conversions, requiring the applicant to address displacement impacts.

Senior Planner Tune said that staff recommends that the Planning Commission recommend that the City Council adopt the negative declaration and draft ordinance as proposed.


Commissioner Parker asked about the percentages of studios, one-bedroom units, and larger units, or those for seniors and disabled people that the ordinance would require.  Senior Planner Tune said number of bedrooms was not a factor considered in the draft ordinance.  He clarified that only 100-percent senior-occupied projects qualify for a density bonus under state law.  He added that the state law does not address accessibility or unit size.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the proposed ordinance establishes a procedure, and the applicant would be required to provide those details as part of a formal proposal that would come to the Planning Commission for discussion. 

Commissioner Parker asked about the possibility of using land swaps to encourage certain types of housing or certain sizes of units.  She cited a senior housing project as an example.  Senior Planner Tune said redevelopment law gives the City considerable flexibility to encourage affordable housing and housing for people with special needs.  He stated that the analysis for updating the Housing Element next year will identify unmet needs, and further refinements to the ordinance may then be recommended.  He suggested recommending adoption of the ordinance in its proposed form and considering modifications and refinements later.

Commissioner Munir asked if the ordinance allows developers to make financial contributions in lieu of actually providing affordable units.  Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission and City Council had previously determined that the best way of meeting affordable housing goals would be to ensure that a certain portion of units are actually built, and that all new developments of a certain size should have an affordable component.


Commissioner Munir asked if there were provisions for crediting developers in other areas such as energy or air pollution.  Senior Planner Tune stated there were no provisions for such credits in the state’s density bonus law.  


Commissioner Lentz observed that the City would like to keep the units affordable for as long a time as possible, but the physical state of the units will deteriorate over time, requiring more expensive maintenance and repairs.  He expressed concern about the ability of low-income homeowners to afford these costs, given their limited equity.  Commissioner Lentz noted that homeowners might defer maintenance and pass problems along to future occupants.  Senior Planner Tune said the ordinance does not address this issue.  


Commissioner Lentz commented that real estate prices have decreased considerably since the affordable housing ordinance was first proposed.  He suggested thinking about modifying affordability criteria when the market goes down and housing is more readily available.

Commissioner Parker recommended finding out how other communities in the Bay Area have addressed maintenance of affordable housing.  She noted that condominiums typically have homeowners associations to manage these issues.


Commissioner Parker asked about transfers of property and eligibility of heirs and purchasers.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the intent of the ordinance is to allow transfers between spouses; otherwise, units could only be transferred to qualified persons so as to maintain the unit’s affordability.  He drew attention to the more detailed description of the transfer provisions in the staff report.


Chairperson Maturo observed that the median income levels for San Mateo County are still much higher than the salaries earned by people like school teachers and police officers, so there is still a need for affordable housing, even in a down market.  Commissioner Lentz agreed, noting that a down market could actually increase the demand for affordable housing.


Chairperson Maturo advocated building funds for future maintenance into the pricing of the affordable units.  Senior Planner Tune said the City can adjust the inclusionary housing program as long as it stays within the requirements of state law.


Commissioner Parker expressed concern about allowing developers to provide smaller sizes for affordable units.  She recommended spelling out that the City has flexibility to modify the program in the future based on changing needs.  Senior Planner Tune suggested that it might be possible to add a finding that the proposal meets current community needs in terms of unit type, size, and accessibility.


Commissioner Lentz commented that Habitat for Humanity must have experience with long-term maintenance and upkeep issues.  He suggested finding out if that organization has certain stipulations that might be helpful in Brisbane’s ordinance.  Senior Planner Tune said he was aware that Habitat for Humanity conducted an intensive educational process for potential occupants to make sure they fully understand their responsibilities as homeowners.  He agreed that it would be interesting to find out how the older projects have held up over time, and he offered to contact local representatives and gather more information.


Chairperson Maturo invited comments from members of the public.  There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this issue, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.

Commissioner Munir proposed continuing this matter to allow time for the staff to check obtain information from Habitat for Humanity and check with the City Attorney about addressing future maintenance issues.


Commissioner Munir moved to continue this matter to the next meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Senior Planner Tune said Community Development Director Prince was sorry he was unable to attend the Commission’s first meeting in the new Community Meeting Room at City Hall.  He noted that the room includes equipment that will make presentations easier for everyone to see.

Commissioner Parker recommended posting signs to direct people to the restrooms and drinking fountains.


Associate Planner Johnson acknowledged that there were still some minor glitches with the video and sound equipment that will be worked out soon.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Parker asked about the difference between regular and special meetings.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the Planning Commission typically meets on the second and fourth Thursday of each month; when that regular schedule changes due to holidays, the Commission schedules special meeting dates instead.

Commissioner Munir asked whether there were any problems with televising meetings from the new facility.  Senior Planner Tune said he was not aware of any problems.


Commissioner Munir noted that Commissioners now have connections for laptop computers.  Commissioners agreed the new space was comfortable.


Commissioner Munir asked if LED lighting had been considered instead of fluorescents.  Associate Planner Johnson said the room provides a range of programmable options for lighting.


Commissioner Munir asked about arrangements for after-hours security at City Hall.  Associate Planner Johnson responded that the door to City offices will be locked during meetings, but members of the public will have access to the restrooms and entry area.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to cancel the Regular Meeting of December 11, 2008 and adjourn to the Special Meeting of December 18, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 8:36 p.m.
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